
Interview with Jesus Sanchez, Jr.

Interviewed by Terry L. Shoptaugh
Northwest Minnesota Historical Center

Interviewed on July 25, 1990
at Livingston Lord Library, Noorhead State University

Noorhead, NN

Jesus Sanchez - JS
Terry Shoptaugh - TS

TS: My name is Terry Shoptaugh. Today is July 25, 1990. I'm
talking to Mr. Jesse Sanchez regarding his family's and his own
experiences in the sugarbeet industry of the Red River Valley as
a migrant worker.

Mr. Sanchez, let's start out with a little background. Your
father was the first person [from your family] to come up to the
Valley?

JS: My father and my mom came in 1952.

TS: In 1952. Was that the first year they came up?

JS: Yes, that was the first time they arrived here in Moorhead,
Minnesota.

TS: For identification purposes, let's get your father's name
and some vital information.

JS: First of all, my father's name is Jesus Sanchez. I'm Jesus
Sanchez, Jr. He was born December 25, 1926.

TS: Christmas Day?

JS: Christmas Day at midnight, believe it or not. The other
thing about education was he only got to the Fourth-grade level
because he entered about the age of ten when he started school.
He got up to the fourth grade, and then he dropped out. I don't
have a reason why. Later on, he started working in the fields.
He got married in 1945 at the age of 18, on September 24.

TS: His wife's name?

JS: Maria Luisa Sanchez,
and a half [ago].

She's deceased. She died about a year
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They were very young because he was only 18, my room was only
17. The reason why they came to Minnesota in 1952 was because of
his father-in-law. He said, "There's a lot of jobs there in
Minnesota. Why don't you come over and try it?"

TS: His father-in-law you say?

JS: His father-in-law was the first one that came in 1951 to
Minnesota.

TS: He had worked up here the year before.

JS: Right. So he passed the word around to my dad if he was
interested in coming to Minnesota and making money.

TS: What part of Texas are we talking about?

JS: We're talking about the Rio Grande Valley which would be in
San Juan, Texas, which is next to McAllen. You're talking about
1,700 miles south. If you want to get a location, it would be
about 230 miles south of San Antonio.

TS: So in 1952 they came up to the Valley and started working.
Was it immediately in the sugarbeet industry?

JS: First of all, when they arrived here, it was in early April.
What they did here was work on the potatoes. They had been
cutting up the potatoes, getting them ready for planting. The
other one, after working in the potatoes, they would work on the
onions, thinning onions and so on.

TS: Was this all right here in the Clay County area?

JS: In Clay County. We would come here to Clay County.

TS: Do you happen to know the name of the first farm or the
first farmer or grower that your father worked for?

JS: Well, the first farmer that he came in contact with when he
arrived here at Moorhead, was the Bert Wear farmer. He did work
for about two years with this farmer.

Then after two years, he had another farmer with his father-
in-law who was the Johansons, which is also here in Moorhead.
They spent three years with Johanson. Then after three years,
they moved to another farmer who's name was William Kreps. We
spent 27 years with William Kreps.

Then after that, the past seven years, we have been working
in Baker with another farmer. His name is Alvin Hansen. To my
dad, all of them have been real good farmers, good people.

TS: That's good. When were you born, Jesse?
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js: I was born November 8, 1947. That was in Lubbock, Texas,
when my father was working in the cotton. He was able to arrive
on time, and he took me to the hospital. I was born there in
Lubbock, Texas.

TS: In Lubbock.

JS: November 8.

TS: Are you the oldest of the children?

JS: I'm the third from the oldest. I've got twin sisters, and
then I'm next.

So you're the oldest son and you became Jesus, Jr?

Jesus Sanchez, Jr. And my twin sisters are Rosa and Maria.

Were you given the nickname "Jesse" from the very beginning?

The only time I am called "Jesse" is up North because it is

TS:

JS:

TS:

JS:
hard to say Jesus in Spanish. Yes, because my father wanted a
boy and wanted to carry his name on—you know, tradition—so he
called me junior.

TS: Jesse, where did you go to school?

JS: Well, during the migrant [season] when we came to Moorhead
we usually spent about six weeks here in Minnesota. I started
going to school in Sabin for at least four or five weeks during
the sugarbeet harvest. Then, other times, when I got to junior
high, we did attend South Junior High, and we also attended North
Junior High, and also Sharp School.

And it was kind of difficult getting used to the new
environment, new kids. They were curious about us.

TS: And it would run almost in a pattern then?

JS: In a pattern, right.

TS: You'd go to school down in Texas, near the family home.

JS: We spent about four or five months in Texas.

TS: And then you'd come up here?

JS: Minnesota.

TS: And you'd go to school you said at Sabin, or at North or
South Junior High when you got a little older. Then would you
also go to school when you're family moved on to Wisconsin?
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jS: 1° Wisconsin it was kind of difficult because we had to
work. He wanted all of us to work so we could have enough money
to buy clothes for school. In Wisconsin, we would usually spend
about six weeks.

TS: What part of Wisconsin?

JS: It would be about 100 miles from Madison, which is called
Coloma, Wisconsin, Waupaca, Wisconsin, in that area where we
worked on the cucumbers.

TS: That's north of Madison, isn't it?

JS: Right.

TS: So normally you wouldn't go to school when you were in the
Wisconsin area?

JS: Not in Wisconsin.

TS: And you said you were there about four or five weeks?

JS: And after getting done with the cucumbers we returned back
to Minnesota where my dad would harvest the sugarbeets, help out
until late October. During that time we did attend school here
in Minnesota. My father's main objective was to give us an
education. That was the main focus about him, getting us to
school, even if it was for a week or two, but go to school.

TS: I'm curious. Did your dad believe that the schools up here
in Minnesota were giving you a better education than the school
down in Texas?

JS: He really didn't look at that thing. He just wanted us to
learn how to read and write. That was important to him.

TS: He wanted you to attend school whenever possible.

JS: Because when he came to Minnesota he did not speak English
at all, so he had a hard time communicating. But he learned on
his own.

TS: Eventually your father and mother had a total of ten
children. That's correct?

JS: Yes. The other one (a baby girl) died in 1964 just after
she was born and is buried in Moorhead cemetery.

TS: And all of them attended school at one time or another up
here in Minnesota then?

JS: All of them.
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TS: I'm curious. Did all of your brothers and sisters also work
in the various industries up here? Did they work in the onions
and the potatoes and the sugarbeets?

JS: All of them got the chance to work in the sugarbeets, the
potatoes—half of them worked in the potatoes because the others
were too young. But all of my brothers and sisters did work in
the sugarbeets. Like I started working when I was ten years old
in the sugarbeets.

TS: Has your dad told you about the first major task that he had
to do in conjunction with sugarbeets? I take it, it was mainly
thinning the crop at that time?

JS: Yes, when he arrived here for the first time they were using
short handles on the hoes. It was very difficult. Again, they
had to go through the field three times before they could get
paid. First of all was thinning, and the other was second
hoeing, and then the third hoeing to take out the weeds. During
that time they were only getting paid about $16 an acre. Each
one was to work about 15 acres apiece, when they got done with
the sugarbeets.

TS: You can figure from there that it's roughly about $240 for
that effort.

JS: Right.

TS: How long would it take to do this—they went through first
thinning as you said, and was that finger thinning where they'd
go through the plants?

JS: They used a hoe—hoeing.

TS: They'd use a hoe.

JS: Right.

TS: And then they'd hoe twice for weeds. How long would it take
to do 15 acres? I mean, how much effort is that?

JS: You're talking about six to seven weeks of work.

TS: For which they were paid for that period $240 approximately?

JS: Right. Approximately, a person.

TS: Then you would move on to Wisconsin, and then come back for
the harvest.

JS: Right.

8
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TS: And his job in the harvest was basically the lifting and
topping?

JS: Right.

TS: They probably had mechanical lifters most of the time in
your dad's experience and yours. But he would still have to hand
top the beets?

JS: Yes, during that time, when they started coming in, he did
work on those old sugarbeet machines where they had to get up and
top and cut the tops off. Later on they got the new technology
machines where they had those discs on the back of the machine.
Those would top off the sugarbeets.

TS: Did he ever have to hand load the trucks or anything like
that?

JS: He also did drive the trucks, when there was a need to, and
did that for a year. Then the rest of the time he did a lot of
topping in the sugarbeets.

TS: So he'd do a lot of driving to the rail sidings and the
delivery stations?

JS: Right.

TS: Of course, here they'd drive them directly to the plant in
Moorhead, wouldn't they?

JS: Right. They were doing that, I think, at that time, also.
They were bringing them to [Moorhead].

TS: When did you start working?

JS: I started working at the age of ten, that's when I started
working with my dad to help out. My sister was also working.
Then I also was able to drive some tractors at the age of ten,
cultivating and working on the fields.

TS: But you also went to work thinning and hoeing?

JS: Right.

TS: Now, you say they were still using the short-handled hoe?

JS: No. After I started they were using the long-handled.

TS: I'm curious about this. I've read that out in Texas there
is a proposed bill before the Texas legislature to outlaw the
short-handled hoe.
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js: Yes, because people got hurt a lot. You have to be bending
the whole day. It was very hard working on the sugarbeets when
you walk about quarter of a mile, back and forth. And also
bending down taking out the weeds. That was too much for the
back. Then go home and chop wood for the stove.

TS: One of the arguments that has been made against the passage
of the bill—there is a member of the legislature out there that
argues that it doesn't harm the backs of Hispanics to use the
short-handled hoe. How do you respond to that?

JS: Well, when you lecture, it's okay, but when you do it, it's
a different story, a different situation.

TS: In other words, if this person got out in the fields and
tried it he might change his mind?

JS: If he worked for at least eight hours a day or twelve hours
a day for six weeks, he'll change his mind in less than two days.
It's a lot of work. It's not easy.

TS: But when you started they had gone to the long-handled hoe
here in the Valley?

JS: Right.

TS: You still would be thinning the crop?

JS: Today, modern technology, a lot of these farmers are using
more chemicals. They also have a new machine where it's an
electrical eye where it will plant every six inches so that you
don't have to be thinning anymore.

TS: Space planting.

JS: Right. Also, the chemical [i.e., herbicides] is really to
do away with migrants, but sometimes you can't predict the
weather and you still need the migrants.

TS: One of the other things is that they went to a seed that
would only produce one plant, whereas the earlier seed would
produce several plants.

JS: Right.

TS: So thinning isn't as necessary now?

JS: They don't use it anymore.

TS: But when you started you were still hand thinning?
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JS: Right. We did that for at least four or five years before
the [that changed], with the use of chemicals and space planting.

TS: Four or five years. Was the pay scale roughly the same when
you started working?

JS: When I was talking to my father by phone, he said when he
came in the '50s they were paying $16 an acre. Now, you compare
it to 1990, it's only $22. So, you see, it's only $6
differences. Except that you don't go and do the fields three
times; you only do it once. But it's still—the pay is not that
good at all.

TS: That brings to mind an interesting question. I've had a
couple of growers say that some groups of migrants will charge by
the hour, and some will charge by the acre.

JS: Now, that's a good question, because when you look at the
field, if you're able to make at least two acres a day, it would
be worth working by contract. But if you're only going to make
one acre, and they're only paying $22 an acre, you're not going
to make it. So that's why a lot of people, when they go into the
field, they check. If they know they can make so many acres a
day, they'll go by contract. If not, they'll ask the farmer,
"I'd rather work by the hour." They make a little bit more money
out of it.

TS: Now it's much more individually negotiated?

JS: Right.

TS: Of course, when you started and your father was working,
particularly in the '50s and the early '60s, it was a Company
policy?

JS: Right. A contract.

TS: And the Company provided the contract, the American Crystal
[Sugar] Company.

JS: And we did not get paid until we got done with the job we
were supposed to do.

TS: Did your father ever recruit for American Crystal down in
Texas?

JS: Yes. He started working [for American Crystal Sugar
Company] in 1963 [and continued] to 1977. The reason why he got
into this was because Hilario Salas offered it to his brother-in-
law, and his brother-in-law didn't want to do it. So he asked my
dad if he wanted to work and recruit people.

Hilario Salas asked my uncle, Guadalupe Trevino, if he
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wanted to recruit. But Guadalupe Trevino turned it down, and
asked my father if he wanted to do it. And since my father
wanted to make money for us and help us out, he decided to go
ahead and work with American Crystal.

TS: So what he'd do down in Texas is he'd find workers to come
up here?

JS: Yes. What he did was, they made announcements over the
radio and also where the station was, and where to recruit
people. It started [recruiting] from April all the way to May.
He was able to recruit about 500 families every summer, to the
area of Moorhead, Crookston, and Grand Forks.

TS: When he was recruiting down in Texas and the people would
come to the recruiting office, would your father and others
actually determine which farms they would work at before they
even came up?

JS: They got all the information from the Company of where the
farmers were that needed people and they also told the people—
they didn't lie to the people. They told the people, "You're
going to do this. This is the kind of work you're going to be
getting, this is the kind of pay you're going to be getting."
And a lot of people wanted to come and work in Minnesota.

TS: You say they got lists from the Company and sometimes people
would say, "Well, we're going to go back to the same farm."
There would be an arrangement where a certain family would work
for a certain grower for years.

JS: Because a lot of these people that were being recruited is
because the farmer needed those workers. They needed so many, so
that's how they were able to recruit people over to Minnesota.

TS: Did your father's office, did they sometimes advance money
to some of the workers before they came up? Travel money?

JS: On that one, I believe not. I think the farmer was the one
that would put up some money for the gas. You're talking roughly
between $60 to $100.

TS: When you became older—going back in your memory—when you
were old enough to start remembering some of the details, you
would leave Texas, like you said, around April, May?

JS: That was when we were in elementary. But as we started
advancing in school, in junior high and high school, Dad decided
to hold back longer until school was out.

TS: So you wouldn't leave until June sometimes?

12
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JS: Right. Because his interest was to give us an education.
And also, the other thing that happened as we got older was he
didn't want to take us to Wisconsin or Lubbock to work in the
cotton. He wanted to drive us straight to San Juan and start
school so we would not lag behind.

TS: So the pattern changed as you got . . .

jS: The pattern began to change as we got older.

TS: Into higher grades.

JS: Right.

TS: The transportation—you'd come up here in a truck?

JS: Yes, we used trucks and, you know, like campers. We usually
would drive through, all the way. The highways weren't in that
good condition, so it took us about a whole week to get up here.
It was very hard, coming all the way up here, bringing all the
stuff we needed. It was a slow pace.

TS: When you say "you drove all the way"?

JS: We didn't stop at hotels. We just stopped and we'd sleep in
parks or wherever we had the time to sleep.

TS: And so you'd just kind of travel almost directly?

JS: Yes.

TS: And it would take sometimes a week?

JS: In those days, in the '50s and '60s, about a week.

TS: Did you ever have a breakdown? Did you ever have to deal
with that?

JS: Not that much. Once in a while. But, I believe, in the
late '50s my dad did have an accident. He was taking other
people, also, behind his pickup. The rest of us were with my
uncle in the truck. On one of the curves he had a flat tire, and
the truck overturned a couple of times. Thanks to the Lord, none
of us got hurt, none of the people that he had in his pickup got
hurt. My baby brother was only about, I would say, a couple of
months old. The baby landed on a pillow. My dad got a couple of
stitches on his nose, and that was it. That was the only big
accident that I do remember, and the only one we've had so far.
We've been very, very lucky the past 30 years that we've been
coming over here.

TS: You say that when you started working with your father in
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the fields that you did thinning and hoeing. Did you take part
also in the harvesting of the beets in the fall?

JS: No, I was too young and they worked too late. Besides, Dad
was sending me to school here in Moorhead to attend classes.

TS: So you never really worked in a harvest. Let me ask you
this. There were other tasks up here. You mentioned onions and
potatoes, and, of course, in Wisconsin there's cucumbers.

JS: And in Lubbock we had cotton.

TS: Other migrants would also go to other parts of the country
and pick apples, for example. There are a variety of other jobs.
How did the workers coming up here, working in the sugarbeets,
feel? Did they feel that it was a more advantageous situation?
Did they feel that the work was better here, the pay was better?

JS: The pay was a little bit better, there was more work to be
done here in Minnesota. Because when you go back to the [San
Juan] Valley, we had a problem there because sometimes the farmer
didn't pay what we wanted. So when we didn't want to work on the
fields, the farmer could simply go ahead across the border into
Mexico and hire braceros and bring them over and just pay them
about 75 cents an hour, or 50 cents an hour in those times. So
this sort of left the people out of jobs. A lot of them would
rather come to Minnesota and make a little bit more money.

TS: The work was considered fairly steady then?

JS: Yes.

TS: What about the working conditions? Dealing with the field
men of American Crystal and the growers, you felt that you had a
pretty good relationship with the growers?

JS: We do have a pretty good relation with them. Because my dad
always has said the right thing. He always says, "Respect
people, show your respect, treat them nice, and they'll do the
same thing." So, to my knowledge, we haven't had any problem
with anyone at all.

TS: Now, you worked for 27 years you said, your family worked
for 27 years for William Kreps. He's out here in the Baker area?

JS: William Kreps lives here in Moorhead. After working with
him so many times—the reason why we left Bill was mainly because
we needed more help in chemicals and in also cultivating. So
when he didn't want to do this, my dad simply said, "Well, we
have to find another farmer because we've been working here for
27 years, and we deserve a break." So we did go ahead and start
working with the [Alvin] Hansens. We hated to leave Bill, but we
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needed to do something. Something better and less work on
[weeding] the fields.

TS: Did you get to operate much machinery in the course of the
work that you did?

JS: Yes. Bill was able to teach me how to operate the tractor,
the caterpillar, the swatter.

TS: What's a swatter?

JS: A swatter is when you start harvesting the grain, when you
start cutting the grain, and getting it ready for the combine to
come through the area. A swatter.

TS: So you did work in some of the grain harvest as well?

JS: Yes.

TS: Just by comparison, is it easier to work on a grain crop
than it is to work in a sugarbeet field?

JS: I think working on a tractor is a little bit easier because
you don't have to walk that much or bend down. You're always
sitting on the tractor. But it's still work, it's still work.

TS: I'm sure that some of the early tractors you worked with
were not air-conditioned?

JS: Oh, no! [Laughter]

TS: Those have changed quite a bit over the years, haven't they?

JS: They've changed a lot. The new, modern tractors have air-
conditioning, radio; everything inside.

TS: But in those days they pretty much were open tractors?

JS: Right.

TS: Have you ever been up here working in cold weather, just out
of curiosity?

JS: The only time I did work in the tractor was in 1964 when my
mother was in the hospital and she was expecting a baby. We had
to stay behind, my brother and myself. The other ones were sent
home with my uncle.

TS: This would be in the fall of 1964?

JS: In the fall, 1964, because my mother was having a hard time
with labor. But after she delivered, the baby only lived for 36
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hours because she had water in the brain. And she passed away.
She's in the cemetery here next to the American Crystal Sugar.

That was the only time that we stayed behind and we saw snow.

TS: You stayed behind. Did you actually work in the field while
you were still here?

JS: Well, the only time I worked a couple of days was, again,
plowing some of the fields, after the sugarbeets. And the other
time we also helped the farmer in his new home where he was
building it. We helped around a little bit. There was only
about two or three weeks.

TS: And it snowed during that time?

JS: It was snowing a little bit, not that much.

TS: Is that the only time you've ever really . . .

JS: That's the only time I saw snow. It was kind of surprising
to me.

TS: But the idea of climate brings up an interesting question.
I've had a couple of growers mention that some of the migrants
have mentioned that they like working up in Minnesota during the
summer months because it is so much cooler up here, as compared
to down in say Crystal City, Texas, or that area there. Would
that be pretty accurate?

JS: Right, because when you're talking about Texas, way down in
the tSan Juan] Valley in the summer, you're talking between 90 to
100 degrees almost every day. It's very hot and it's very
uncomfortable working in the fields. So here in Minnesota, it's
beautiful. Beautiful weather, climate. Everything is so nice,
and easier to work.

TS: I'm curious Jesse. Where did you graduate from—Texas?
Down in Texas?

JS: I got my degree over there in Texas, PSJA [Pharr-San Juan-
Alamo] school district. After getting my degree, I decided to go
to Pan American University which is in Edinburg, which now is
part of UT. And I got my degree there at Pan American.

TS: You had decided to become a teacher by then?

JS: Yes. I don't know what really led me to become a teacher,
because in school, I really didn't like school very well and
teaching at all. But my dad was the one that pushed me and said,
"Look, you've got to get an education. I don't care how old you
are. Get your education through high school. After that, you
can do whatever you want to."
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But when I got out of high school, I started to think about
going back to college and getting a degree. It took me about two
years in college before I decided I wanted to become a teacher, a
history teacher, and a phy[sical] ed[ucation] teacher, also.

TS: Where did you go to work in Texas once you started teaching?

jS: First of all I started working with the same place that I
attended school, same district.

TS: What was the name of that district again?

JS: PSJA. Pharr-San Juan-Alamo school district. I've been
teaching there for the past 18 years already. I started working
with the migrants.

TS: What grade?

JS: Junior high; it would be seventh grade. I started teaching
Texas History for four years, and then later on I was moved to
the eighth grade. Since then I've been teaching American History
and Government.

TS: Still in the same school?

JS: Still the same school, same building.

TS: Essentially you're in the classrooms that you were in as a
student?

JS: Well, actually, that school was built in '69. But I
attended the same school district where I am.

TS: When did you start coming up in the summers to work in the
migrant education program?

JS: I started coming over here after because, like I told Terry,
I've been coming almost every summer except for six years when I
joined the National Guard in 1968 to 1974. Then in '75 I started
coming back to Minnesota because of the migrant problem. I knew
they needed more education and helping out the migrants. So I
started coming over here and got the job here at Thomas Edison
[School, Moorhead Public Schools]. That was 16 years ago.

TS: So you've been doing this for 16 years?

JS: Sixteen years here at Thomas Edison.

TS: Now, you said there was six years there where you weren't
coming up to Minnesota because you were in the National Guard.
But was there a period while you were teaching, before you were
working on the migrant program here but you were working in Texas

17

Red
 R

ive
r V

all
ey

 S
ug

arb
ee

t In
du

str
y O

ral
 H

ist
ory

 P
roj

ec
t 

Minn
es

ota
 H

ist
ori

ca
l S

oc
iet

y



as a teacher, that you were still coining up to the Valley in the
summers and working as a migrant?

jS: Yes, I was, but like I mentioned before, it was only up to
1968 then I skipped six years. I stayed in Texas because of the
meetings in the National Guard every month, so I couldn't make it
up here.

TS: So in '75 you came up here and started working?

JS: I decided to come back again to Minnesota. I started
working in the fields in '75, then in '76 I applied for the
[school] job, and I got the job.

TS: So in '76 you actually began working with the migrant
program?

JS: Right.

TS: And did you continue working in the fields for a while?

JS: I still do it, believe it or not. I still teach during the
day, I teach sixth graders. Then at night I go ahead and I
recruit night classes for high school kids and junior high kids.
So at night I'm actually responsible in getting the teachers,
getting the busses, getting the students to come to classes, and
making sure they get their courses that they need in Texas to
advance either a credit or make up whatever they failed in Texas.

And then on the weekends I usually go out to Baker and work
in the fields on Saturday and Sunday. I do have a family of six.
The six kids, I have three of them that are working in the fields
at the age of 16, 17, and 14. The reason why I work them in the
fields is so they can understand and appreciate what a migrant
does in the field, and also to show respect to those (migrant)
people because it's not an easy task working out in the field all
day. They also learn how to take care of the money. So they
learn all of those things.

TS: So you feel it's important for them to do this work?

JS: Yes, because this way they won't—what I tell my kids is,
"This way you won't starve if you don't have any other job to do.
You can always work in the field."

TS: I'm curious, the migrant education program has been around
here for 15, 16 years as you said. You've been working with it.
It's had its ups and downs, I'm sure, in your experience. But
you say that the main thing that you try to focus on is making
sure that students get some education here to fill in gaps down
in Texas. To make sure it will fit in with their program down in
Texas, that they'll continue going to classes when they get back
down there. How has that worked out? Has it been very
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successful?

jS: Yes, it has been very, very successful because, first of
all, a lot of these kids are coining at night. A lot of them were
either entering school late or they had to get out of school
early to come to work in Minnesota. They were lacking in some of
the credits so, for the night classes, they have been coming
every night. We offer this class during the summer for six
weeks, four nights a week, from Monday to Thursday, from 6:30 to
9:30 on those days. When I started with these night classes
about nine or ten years ago we were only getting about 10, 12
kids. This summer we were able to get 54 kids enrolled. Out of
those 54, we were getting about 38 that were coming every night.
Out of those 38, about 36 got their credit, which shows you that
it's working.

TS: A pretty good percentage.

JS: Education, the teachers, do make a difference.

TS: Have your own children been part of that program?

JS: Yes, when they were young and attended to 6th grade. Now, I
want them to work in the field. They do real good in school,
which I'm very happy about it. Maybe next summer I might get one
of them to go to school because she might need credit in math.
But up to now, they're doing real good in school.

TS: So, like your father, you don't come up here to Minnesota
until after the school year ends down there, since you're a
teacher as well.

JS: Right. As soon as school is out we come up to Minnesota.
We stay here for six or seven weeks, and then we start heading
back to Texas. Mainly because three of my kids are in the high
school band and they start practicing August 6, so they need to
be back to start doing that. The other one [4th one] is in
Junior High 8th Grade Band.

TS: Since you have continued to work in the sugarbeet industry,
and since you mentioned they're using a lot more chemicals now—
they use herbicides for weed control—do migrants take part in
the preparation and use of those herbicides? Do they have
anything to do with the applications of those?

[End Tape 1, Side A. Begin Tape 1, Side B]

JS: Well, first of all, at the beginning in the '60s a lot of us
were not aware about the chemicals. A lot of these farmers would
spray the fields and we were never notified about it. As time
went by, the Migrant Council and other groups started getting
worried about it. Now, up in modern times, farmers do warn the
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people about chemicals. They also warn t m when they're going
to spray the fields. They do tell them tc stay out of the field
for at least three or four days. And then they [migrant
laborers] go back. But we are, more and more aware of chemicals.

TS: That brings up a more generalized question on the whole
aspect of safety. In general in the beet growing industry, have
the working conditions been relatively safe? Has there been a
safety problem working for the growers up in this area?

JS: Up to my knowledge, yes. The farmers make sure that we're
safe and so on. So I haven't heard any complaints.

TS: Generally it's been considered safe?

JS: Safe, yes.

TS: And what you said about the herbicides is that at that time
the growers themselves weren't aware of how dangerous they were?

JS: Right. They were not aware of it either.

TS: I talked to a grower who said that he was using something
called "paris green," which was a herbicide, and that they didn't
think anything of mixing it by hand. They weren't aware of the
problems with it themselves. But he said he did begin to realize
it was kind of dangerous when he'd see crows fly over the field
and about half-way over drop in. He began to realize that was
pretty dangerous stuff.

JS: Yes, because even the farmers, sometimes they're not even
aware of what they have in their hands. Sometimes they'll spill
some of this on their hands if they're in a hurry, then they let
it go and they think it's not harmful. I remember this farmer
doing that, and later on he washed those pants and started
getting blisters on his skin all over. And sure enough the
doctor told him that it was the chemical deal.

TS: Have you worked at all with the Migrant Council?

JS: I haven't worked with them at all.

TS: Because I was wondering if they've detected any kind of
relationship between illnesses among migrants that have come to
the area and the use of these chemicals, if they've seen that
there's an increase of certain kinds of illnesses?

JS: Yes, because when you come in, a lot of these migrant people
refer to the school and from there we send them to the Migrant
Council. The Migrant Council usually will send out booklets
about the work, about chemicals, to make them aware of what's
going on.
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TS: What about housing? When you first started coining up here
with your dad, you lived in housing provided by the grower,
William Kreps?

JS: Yes.

TS: Can you describe the housing for me that you remember when
you were a kid?

JS: When we started coming here, the first year where we used to
live on the old farm, the houses were small. They were very
small. It was just a one-room house. You had the kitchen and
the beds inside of the house with no dividers. That was it.
Very simple, no insulation, no dry walls or anything. Just a
simple house, a frame house. Also during that time we had to
chop wood to get warm and do the cooking. We did that every
afternoon.

TS: So they had a wood-burning stove in the house?

JS: Right, in those times.

TS: Did they have running water?

JS: The running water was outside, the bathroom was outside of
the house. Everything was outside. We did not have any running
water inside the house.

TS: But the house was wired for electricity?

JS: It did have electricity.

TS: And it was a one-room house?

JS: A one-room house.

TS: Would that get fairly chilly at night?

JS: Especially at night and in the morning. And then if it was
hot, it was really hot inside.

TS: I was particularly curious about going into the fall, during
the harvest time. Would that get fairly chilly at night in those
houses?

JS: Yes. We'd usually chop a lot of wood through that time to
keep warm.

TS: Now, the farm where your children work and you occasionally
work now, is there housing provided there?
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jS: Now it's very different. We still have a house. They're a
little bit bigger, they have divided rooms now. They have
running water inside, a bathroom inside. So it's very
comfortable, really, but like I said and my father said before me
that we're here only for a short time to work. We don't want
anything fancy or anything, just something to live in,
comfortable, and that's it. But the farmers are providing a lot
of these services, which makes it a lot easier.

TS: The housing you're in now, Alvin Hansen, did he build this
house on the site, or move it to the site? Do you have any idea?

JS: Most of them are away from the main houses, the farmer,
which would be about 100 feet or 200 feet. The reason they do
that is because the machinery goes through the area and they want
to make sure kids are not in the way. So we usually are on the
side of the farm. The houses were built on the site.

TS: And he had these houses built for this purpose?

JS: Yes. And Bill Kreps, also, has improved his houses over
here, and has running water and everything inside it.

TS: Now, of course, a lot of growers no longer provide housing.
They got out of providing housing.

JS: What happened here was too many restrictions on the farmers,
and some of the farmers just couldn't afford to put all these
modern things that the Migrant Council was demanding. It was
very hard on the farmer. You had all these inspectors coming in.
Some of them came to our farmer and said, "You should do this and
that," in the early '60s.

My dad said, "Look. We're just here for a purpose. We just
want something under a roof, and that's it. We're not
complaining about it."

But some people complained. But, to me, I'm happy with what
I have, what they have given us. If you check the migrants now,
a lot of them don't live on farms anymore. A lot of them live in
apartments.

TS: A lot of them live right in Moorhead.

JS: Right in Moorhead, and sometimes they have better homes here
than they have in Texas.

TS: And they drive out to the fields every day?

JS: And they drive to the fields, right.

TS: I'm curious, also, about payments and credit and so forth.
Did your father always have cash available for purchases?

22

Red
 R

ive
r V

all
ey

 S
ug

arb
ee

t In
du

str
y O

ral
 H

ist
ory

 P
roj

ec
t 

Minn
es

ota
 H

ist
ori

ca
l S

oc
iet

y



JS: When he came from Texas, he used to carry about only $100 to
$300 in those times. But the majority of the time was getting
credit, going to stores and saying, "I'd like to open an
account." The farmer had to sign some kind of agreement that he
would be held responsible in case we were not able to pay for the
groceries. So some of the stores, a couple of the stores, did
provide credit.

TS: Would these be stores mainly in the Moorhead area, or would
they be in some of the towns around?

JS: Mostly in Moorhead where they knew the farmer. And even
today in modern times, when my dad comes over he still asks for
credit. The only store that I have found out that does give the
credit is Hornbacher's.

TS: They still do?

JS: They still do that. That's the only one. And I still do
that. I come on over and I tell them that I want to have credit
at Hornbacher, and the farmer just signs me a letter. That's it.
I don't have any problems at all. So they treat me real nice
there at Hornbacher's.

TS: So the farmer would give you a letter of credit?

JS: A letter of credit.

TS: In your experience or your father's experience were there
merchants in Moorhead or any other community that didn't want to
give credit? That just said, "We won't do it"?

JS: Not that I know of.

TS: Of course, that when you started working with your dad the
amount of government regulation regarding migrant workers was
minimal, really. And you've already noted the changes in
housing, and there's been an extensive change in social services
provided to migrants in the Valley. I'm curious as to how this
has changed the whole experience of the migrants to come up here.
There are so many more agencies that they must deal with if they
have a problem with a vehicle, or if they want to get their child
signed up for school, or if they have a special needs child.
Back then the Company took care of a lot of that. The Company
would know who to call and how to get that taken care of, or the
field man would be someone you could talk to. Now you've got a
lot of different agencies. Do migrants find that they're
standing in a lot of lines, for example?

JS: Not really. Like I told you, all these services are
provided for the migrants, which is what we didn't have in those
times. But it's an advantage for the migrants because at least
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he knows where he can get some help. Like going to school, to
get information at school. And from school we usually give them
directions where to go to the health clinic, and from the health
clinic where to go and get food stamps and welfare. I don't see
any problem from standing in lines or anything.

TS: Do you feel that the migrants have gained because of all
these social services?

JS: Yes, they have gained.

TS: Have they lost anything?

JS: Well, self-esteem, really.

TS: You think so?

JS: Because they're providing all these services and sometimes,
you know—I guess, in every culture it's the same thing—when you
provide so many things, they want more and more. Sometimes you
have to give something back. That's why we're not providing. So
they do lose some self-esteem. This is only on few of the
migrants.

TS: Does the Migrant Council provide most of the coordination of
these services?

JS: No, not all of it, because you have to go in through
different—what do you call the departments?

TS: Oh, there are various departments.

JS: Various, yes, right.

TS: The Department of Human Services, and there's a variety of
them.

JS: So if they can't provide, they usually send to another
place.

TS: Basically what is the Migrant Council's job then regarding
the migrant people?

JS: The main job that I know of is just getting them aware of
the rights, pay, salary. Also homes, providing them with jobs.

TS: And, of course, now the Migrant Council has grown in
structure and influence through the years as the things have
become more elaborate and more migrants have come up to the
Valley. Has it now become kind of a political matter as to who's
on the Migrant Council?
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JS: Yes. It's kind of hard because we are having problems and
I've probably read that on the farms. When they have those
elections, they don't do it fairly. It's always the same people
that are being elected to the Migrant Council. It's always the
same people that pass out the ballots themselves, it's always the
same relatives. That's the main argument, that something has to
be done.

There have to be changes because sometime in the past three
or four years they've been having problems with the funding of
money because they get so much money and they promise the
migrants, "We've got so much funds." And then when they arrive
they find out, "We don't have enough money." And they're trying
to find out Where's the money going to. So that's the problem
right now. And they're arguing to the point now that they're
trying to see if they can get rid of these people or get another
election going on. But it's going to take a while before they
can do something about it.

TS: You feel that many members of the Migrant Council aren't
really representing the interests of the workers?

JS: Not all the time. Because there was one that I heard rumors
that he was driven out, that the director of the Migrant Council
is not even living here in Minnesota anymore. They're wondering
how he was elected. There's another member in the council that is
not working in the fields anymore; he's in construction in
Austin, Texas. The concern of the people is, we need somebody
that understands the migrants and is working in the fields so
that they can relate back to each other. That's what's going on
right now.

TS: In the early years you mentioned your father did not speak
English when he first started coming up to the Valley. Is that
still prevalent, that a lot of migrants who come up and work in
the fields don't speak some English?

JS: There are a couple but not that many like when my father was
coming.

TS: Some of the growers mentioned to me that they remember in
their early experiences that they would talk to the children who
could speak some English, and their children would tell their
parents what needed to be done in the fields, or what was going
to happen in the next few days. But that's pretty much gone away
now?

JS: That's gone away, yes. There are very few that might use
some of the kids, but the majority of them understand English.

TS: Do you know of any growers who speak Spanish?

JS: Growers? Not to my knowledge. The only one that I do
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know—and I have talked to him in Spanish—is Mr. Sillers from
Moorhead.

TS: Doug Sillers?

JS: Lenore Sillers and also Douglas Sillers. Because he's
married to this Columbian lady and she does speak Spanish. Even
the kids speak Spanish. He's the only one that I know that
speaks Spanish.

TS: You mentioned when we were talking about the Migrant Council
that this was reported in the newspapers, and that brings to mind
another question. Do you feel that the press coverage that's
given to migrants when they come up to the Valley every year, do
you feel it's fair? I mean, they get in the newspapers and the
television. Do you feel that they're being accurately portrayed
in the press?

JS: I think so. They are portraying the migrants the way it
should be. Sometimes on T.V., like last year or whenever it was,
there were a couple of fights in Moorhead and somebody got
killed. Then there was another girl that got raped somewhere and
he [the alleged rapist] had an Hispanic name. They emphasize the
Hispanic too much on T.V., that's one thing that we don't like at
all because when they do that it seems like all of the Hispanics
are the same, and we're not. We're not the same. Sometimes
we're blamed for some people that we had nothing to do with.

TS: I'm reaching back into my memory now, and I don't remember
if this happened during the summer, but the claim was made on one
of the television stations that there were drugs coming into the
Valley, and the implication was that drugs had never come into
the Valley before—and had gotten into the area high schools—and
that these were being brought up by migrants. How do you respond
to that?

JS: That's not a very accurate thing at all because you need to
have proof they were actually coming from the [San Juan] Valley.
Because a couple of years of ago they were also mentioning about
drugs, they were being planted under that bridge that crosses
over to Fargo. So you just can't blame this on the Hispanics at
all.

TS: Do you feel that this is sort a knee-jerk reaction, that the
automatic reaction is that it must be somebody from outside who
does these things because nobody here would do it, and the most
likely group from outside would be the migrants?

JS: Right.

TS: Is there prejudice against Hispanics in Fargo-Moorhead?
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JS: I haven't encountered any at all to my knowledge. But, you
know, there's been times where we've gone to places like
McDonald's. I remember about three to five weeks ago, and this
kid—anglo kid—looked at us and told his mom, "Are those
Mexicans? I'm afraid of Mexicans." And one thing you have to
learn about is there's a difference between Mexicans and Mexican-
Americans. Mexicans are people from Mexico. We're not from
Mexico, we're American.

Last Saturday we went to the street fair in Barnesville and
I saw another kid mention, "Are those Mexicans supposed to be
here?" You know sometimes, I don't know, you need to educate the
parents because that's where the kids get ideas about the
Mexicans, or whatever you want to call us.

And I don't like that, really. Because like I told my kids,
always respect any culture, treat them nice, and they'll do the
same back to you.

TS: Have migrants had problems in the area with say local
landlords? Do they get a fair break when they rent housing in
the Moorhead area?

JS: Well, on this one, Terry, when we were coming, none of it.
But now that a lot of them are living here at the apartments,
there was one teacher that teaches here at Thomas Edison. He
went to rent an apartment that's for rent, and the guy raised up
the price. He said, "I'm raising up the price anyway. You don't
have to worry. The Migrant Council is going to pay most of it."
And they do sometimes take advantage by raising up the prices on
the rent because the Migrant Council will pay for most of it.

Then, also, I heard another girl over here that the landlord
was kind of strict. That the Holiday Motel, here at Moorhead,
where he never fixed up the plumbing. He would take his time to
fix up the plumbing. And also he demanded or told the people not
to dirty the carpet, to put newspaper over the carpet. So there
are some landlords that will take advantage. And sometimes they
say, "Well, the Migrant Council are going to pay."

TS: What about in the school? You work in the Migrant Education
Program. How many of the people working in the program are
actually teachers in the Moorhead area during the rest of the
year? Are many involved in the Migrant Program?

JS: Yes. All the teachers there are regular teachers during the
year. We also have teachers there that are Hispanics. Every
class does have an Hispanic teacher aide to communicate with the
kids, so it's working fine because you hire people from Moorhead
as well as from Texas.

TS: In the past they haven't had problems finding enough
teachers who want to be part of the program?

JS: No, we're having no problem at all. Teachers enjoy working
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with the migrant children.

TS: Perhaps you don't want to speak for your father, but I'll
ask you the question and let you decide what you want to do.
Your father's been coming up since 1952, and you mentioned that
he was even up here just recently a couple of weeks ago for a
visit and he no longer works in the fields now, of course.

JS: Well, he does work. It's been two years that he hasn't
showed up for summer school. One of reasons was because my mom
passed away a year and a half [ago]. That sort of brought a lot
of memories after 43 years of marriage. Then the year before, he
was coming over here, but he had problems with his van so he had
to return back. Also his back.

But this summer he decided to come again, and did work in
the soybeans, and a little bit in the sugarbeets for at least one
week before he had to go back on an emergency.

TS: You say his back's been bothering him?

JS: Yes, a little bit. He hurt that in Texas.

TS: Well, again, I don't know if you want to speak for him, but
has he ever mentioned whether it's his impression that people up
in the Fargo-Moorhead area, the growers or whatever, are more
tolerant of Mexican-Americans than they were in the past, or has
he made any observations?

JS: To him there's no difference. He likes the people over
here. He has a lot of friends that he knows here, farmers and
business people that have businesses. He also plays his guitar
for folks down there.

TS: Of course, now there are a number of migrants that have
begun to settle permanently in the Valley. They will take jobs
in some of the industries around here. Many have gone to work at
some of the schools and some of the Universities.

It's more and more of a multi-cultural and multi-national mix
as opposed to a very strong strain of Scandinavian Lutherans as
everyone likes to point out as the dominant culture. And that's
going to change now as more and more migrants come to the Valley
and decide to stay here. So that leads to a couple of questions.
One is, what's the big inducement to stay here?

JS: Again, it has to do with jobs. A lot of them stay behind
because there are some jobs that they can work on. The other
one, again, you have to deal with the help they get from the
Migrant Council, a lot of them. A lot of them used to stay here
until they're working the sugarbeets or other crop before they
return back to Texas. Some of them stay because of better
opportunities in Minnesota.
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TS: A number have gotten jobs with American Crystal in other
aspects, like working in the piling stations, or during the
harvest and the subsequent sugar campaign they'll work at the
plant, for example. Nobody can predict how this is going to
alter the Valley. I mean, it's going to alter the Valley society
and it's going to alter its political structure and its economic
structure eventually. Do you have any ideas about what problems
this may create, or what opportunities this will provide?

JS: A lot of them are also staying because of the vocational
school where they offer them an opportunity to get an education
so they can stay here. And the other one is recruitment by the
University to get more Hispanics enrolled. But overall what I
see is a lot of them—it won't make that much difference on
social and politics because a lot of them—we don't have that
majority of them or many of them staying behind anyway. And
those that stay behind, it's probably a couple of years before
they return back to the [San Juan] Valley [in Texas].

TS: Do you feel that it's going to help the Valley in a sense
that they'll become more appreciative of other cultures?

JS: In a way, yes. They're being more aware of the culture.
Again, a lot of them are also—especially in school—trying to
communicate with the community. The other one also, we also try
to—Lenore Sillers talked to me and she's also trying to educate
the policemen on how to be aware of the Mexican culture and
understand where the Mexican culture is coming. And also trying
to teach the policemen that not all of us are bad people like
sometimes they hear about it. So Mrs. Sillers is also trying to
teach the police in Moorhead to speak Spanish, also. She's doing
that. She's working with the police in order to better
understand the Mexican American customs.

TS: Three years ago when we began the project of interviewing
sugarbeet growers, the very first grower we talked to was a man
named Leo Sinner. He had begun growing in the late '20s, I
believe. He was retired and in his 90s. One of the remarks he
made in his interview was that with the introduction of machinery
in the late '40s more and more they started to have mechanical
harvesters, and bring in mechanical thinners.

He said it was wonderful for the grower. It lowered their
expenses. It made growing sugarbeets more profitable. It made
the work easier.

But he also made the remark, he said, "But I worried about
it when it started to grow because what would the migrants do for
work."

So I'm curious, with the increasing amount of use of
chemicals, and the increasing use of machinery in all aspects of
the sugarbeet industry—and I'm sure it's also going on in the
potato industry as well, and the other industries up here in the
farms—are you optimistic or pessimistic about the future of the
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migrants, economically?

JS: Well, economically, not only here in Minnesota, but if you
look back in Texas, they use a lot of machines in cotton, in
vegetables, and other crops, so it's people are beginning to be
aware that working in the fields is not the future anymore.
That's why a lot of them are going back to vocational schools.
Some of them are even encouraging their kids to attend school
more. You can see the differences here in Thomas Edison. We
have a lot of those kids coming back because they know they can't
make it in the fields. So lots of them are going back to school.

But, overall, migrants is not going to stop. I mean, you're
still going to have some of them, but not as great a number as
what you have today.

TS: The numbers are going to drop?

JS: They're going to drop because of all this modern technology
that the farmer is trying to use.

TS: Where are they going to find work?

JS: That's a good question. I really don't have any idea. As
long as there's jobs, you're going to have a couple of migrants
coming over and other will be looking for other types of jobs.

JS: It might be on machineries or whatever.

TS: In Texas there was a boom during the oil years, and now
that's pretty well bottomed out. Unemployment is higher in Texas
than it has been. So there's an inducement for more people to
migrate and work as migrants, but there's fewer and fewer places
for them to go.

JS: And what else they doing in Texas where they don't have any
jobs for migrants is trying to get work with the government, or
the city cleanup. The city is picking up trash, or again, trying
to bring more industry into the [San Juan] Valley so they can get
more people to work.

TS: Are Mexican-Americans in the southwest part of the United
States, are they going to have bigger problems with employment?

JS: They might have some, because again, there are a couple of
people that are bringing in people from Mexico for lower pay. So
it's going to be going on. But to me, like I told you, they need
to have their education, and we need to educate the parents.
That's what I do here. I want to break the chain somewhere in
the family for where they can stop coming to Minnesota and being
a migrant. Because if you look at our generation, my grandfather
was a migrant, my father was a migrant, but we have a choice. We
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have two choices. We can either leave it or take it because we
do have the education. So we broke the chain there, and our kids
will do the sane thing.

TS: You want your children to know what migrants have
experienced by working in the field?

JS: By working in the field. And also respecting those people
that work in the fields. You know, you're not supposed to put
them down. They're humans and they're really trying to make a
living. You have to show respect for those people.

TS: But you also want your children then to use their education
to do something else for most of their life?

JS: Do something better, right. Even though I'm educated, I
still want my kids to do better than I did.

TS: We've covered a lot of ground here. Can you think of
anything you'd like to add?

JS: No. I'm just happy to be here and make you aware of what's
going on. Like I said, we are going to improve and we're going
to do better. We are going to do better.

TS: I think we've got a good interview here. I'd like to thank
you for doing it.

JS: Thank you, Terry. Thank you very much.

[End of Interview]
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